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DATE: May 19, 2020 

TO: Winnefox Library System Board of Trustees 

FROM: Jeff Gilderson-Duwe, Director 

RE:  Revised 2020 Winnefox Program Budget 

 

We are submitting a revised 2020 Winnefox Program Budget for the board’s 

consideration at its May 27, 2020 regular meeting. The reasons for revising the 

2020 program budget stem from issues we encountered during the financial audit 

of the 2018 program budget. 

 

Each autumn, Winnefox submits a board-approved program budget for the coming 

year to the Wisconsin Department of Public Instruction (WI DPI) Division for 

Libraries and Technology (DLT) as part of its Annual System Plan. Then, as part 

of Winnefox’s Annual Report to the WI DPI-DLT, we submit a record of actual 

program expenditures.  

 

Winnefox’s financial accounting system has not traditionally organized 

expenditures by program, but instead by operational unit (i.e., Winnefox, WALS, 

and WCTS). This means that the amounts in the program budgets have been 

derived manually, and that some of those amounts were determined using educated 

guesswork. Although the program budgets in the past presented a good 

representation of planned and actual revenues and spending, it was not the case 

that every figure could be tied to actual transactions in our financial accounting 

system.  



 

 

In performing the audit of 2018 financial records, the auditor (Clifton Larson 

Allen, or CLA) followed the state guide to audit the budget numbers from the state 

annual report. The auditors were unable to match the program expenditures 

submitted to the state in the 2018 Annual Report with transactions in our 

QuickBooks accounting system. The auditor was most concerned that we could not 

demonstrate with data from QuickBooks that we had met the state’s requirement of 

keeping spending on Administration below 20% of total expenditures. 

 

To ensure that we would not have the same problem with the 2019 audit of the 

annual report, we took the following steps: 

• Created a new chart of financial accounts in QuickBooks that assigns 

expenditures not only to Winnefox’s operational units (i.e., Winnefox, 

WALS, and WCTS), but also allocates them to the appropriate program(s); 

• Re-coded all 2019 expenditures to place them into the right “buckets;” i.e., 

Winnefox operational unit(s) and program(s); 

• Beginning with the 2019 program budget as approved by the board on 

September 26, 2018, created a revised version in which every amount may 

be traced to actual transaction records in the QuickBooks system. 

• Sought and received approval from the Board of the proposed revised 2019 

program budget at its November 20, 2019 meeting. 

Now, to complete this transition to reliance on the program budget for all financial 

reporting, we ask the Board to consider approval of a revised 2020 program 

budget. If the board approves this revised 2020 program budget, we will submit it 

to WI DPI-DLT and plan to use it as the basis for our 2020 Annual Report budget. 

We believe that the work we have done to improve our financial records will 

enable Winnefox to submit a 2020 Annual Report that will be on time, and with a 

program budget that will be fully traceable by auditors. 
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